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It is with a great sense of pride that I present the 2019 Principal’s report to the Mary 
MacKillop community. The level of involvement and support from all members of our 
community has been outstanding. I have been impressed and very appreciative of the high 
level of support the staff, P&F and Board members have shown towards one another. There is 
a very genuine desire to work collaboratively to help make this a better school for everyone 
here. 

Parish relations have continued to be very positive during the past 12 months and Fr John and 
Fr Mark have done an outstanding job of working with us in partnership to make our 
community a better place to be. Fr Mark’s ordination in August was a particular highlight for 
our community and I know Fr John is very grateful to have the extra support that Fr Mark 
offers. Likewise, we are thrilled to have Fr Mark as a part of our community working closely 
with Fr John to be our spiritual guides. In line with our school improvement plan, this year 
we continued our exciting student leadership programme, which we run in conjunction with 
Servite College. The programme known as 24:7 Youth Ministry, involves the Year 10 
students at Servite supporting our students in Years 3, 4 and 6 as they prepare to receive the 
Sacraments of Reconciliation, Eucharist and Confirmation. The Servite students organise and 
run the retreat days for our students. This year, we extended the work of the 24:7 into 
leadership preparation for our Year 5 and 6 students. The Year 5 students have two days of 
leadership training as well as their sleepover in the hall. This programme then continues into 
four leadership days in Year 6, which are linked to the social justice teachings of the Church 
such as Caritas, Life Link and St Vincent de Paul. There are exciting times ahead for our 
students. 

There have been a number of significant achievements this year in terms of improving the 
facilities at Mary MacKillop. In line with our Annual School Improvement Plan, we are in 
the process of upgrading all of our IT resources with a massive ground zero project. This has 
involved extensive consultation and discussions at Board level, staff level and CEWA system 
level. The infrastructure has been completely refitted with new Cat 6 cabling being installed 
in all rooms. Each classroom will have its interactive whiteboards replaced with 75 inch flat 
screen televisions which have the technology for work on devices to be mirrored onto them. 
As well as this, all devices will be replaced so all classrooms have access to the latest 
technology. The Kindergarten to Year 2 classrooms will have 16 iPads in each class and the 
Year 3 to 6 classes will have 16 laptops each plus extra iPads. All of this equipment will now 
be on a three year lease/rental arrangement which means all of it gets replaced every time the 
lease expires. I would like to thank and acknowledge Steve Duncan, Lisa Liebregts, Loretta 
Hutcheson and Jan Nottle who are on the staff IT Team for all of their input into this project. 
I would also like to acknowledge the hard work of Sue Haynes and the Board for their work 
with making this financially achievable. Sue has spent months working hard behind the 
scenes to secure the best deal possible for our community. Her attention to detail saved a 
further $30 000 off the lease. Thank you everyone. I’m sure that Steve is going to be very 



busy in January getting all of this ready for all staff and students before they return in 
February. 

On this year’s improvement plan, was the goal of engaging students with their learning with 
contemporary evidence based pedagogies. As such, our Cooperative Learning journey was 
continued via two days of professional development along with a coaching programme and 
the introduction of SAM Club meetings (Structure a Month). External facilitators were used 
and the staff embraced this approach as it is a logical continuation of all the hard work done 
in the past with explicit instruction. It also sets us up perfectly for the future as we explore 
aspects of inquiry based learning. We now have over ten teachers along with myself, trained 
to become Cooperative Learning coaches. We also have one trainer, Lisa Liebregts, who is 
qualified to train teachers in our school and also those from other schools. These coaches will 
come around to every class with me at different stages during year to help me coach their 
colleagues. This will help with the capacity building of all teachers in a very positive way. 

Another goal from our Annual School Improvement plan was to collect some data around the 
concept of student wellness. The Child Protection programme and Keeping Safe were 
introduced and implemented into the classes this year. Mrs Lisa Mueller was appointed as a 
social worker late last year, and I’m happy to announce that Lisa will stay on in 2020 and 
beyond and lead us with the introduction of similar programmes which also deal with mental 
health and wellbeing of our students. Celia Byass resigned earlier this year and Lisa has been 
employed for three days per week so our students have access to as much support as we can 
offer. In 2020, we will create a wellness centre, which will be the room Lisa operates her 
services from. It will also be a space where Lisa can run workshops on friendship issues and 
mental health programmes as well as it becoming a place for meditation and mindfulness 
activities. Lisa’s current office will be turned into a meeting room which is something we 
currently don’t have and badly need. Lisa’s new room will be in the current Stars room. The 
Stars room will transfer to Year 4 Orange, which will become vacant at the end of this year. 

This year, we identified Mathematics as an area to focus on in our improvement plan. We had 
a day of professional development on problem solving and open ended questions in maths, 
which was led by Dr Paul Swan. It was very hands on and interactive and gave us new 
insights as to improve the way we teach Maths. As such, Paul has been rebooked to lead us 
for another day next year. 

One of our goals in this year’s improvement plan was to get all NAPLAN data above the 
National mean in all areas and I’m pleased to say that we did achieve this in just about all 
areas. However, our students did extremely well considering this was the first year Australian 
students did the tests online and I’m sure you heard about the issues experienced with the 
tests timing out or dropping out. The teachers here remain very committed to delivering the 
highest standard of education to their students and we are always looking at ways to improve. 

The educational focus for next year will continue to be the Australian Curriculum, early 
intervention strategies, extension/enrichment strategies, Co-operative Learning, 21st Century 
Fluencies (inquiry based learning) and the integration of technology into the classroom. We 



will also continue supplementing our Religious Education programme by bringing in 
elements of the Making Jesus Real programme. A number of other Catholic schools are 
currently using it with great success. I am very confident that the staff are delivering the 
world’s best practice to your children. On top of this, we are also focused on implementing 
team builders and class builders on a more regular basis. This was supported by the coaching 
and mentoring programme we have implemented in this area. 

Many of the successes already listed in this report have come straight from this year’s School 
Improvement Plan. On top of this, the Board spent a fair bit of time discussing the need to 
upgrade the administration block. This has been in the pipeline for many years and we are 
finally in a position to give it the attention it needs. Over this summer, the front office will be 
stripped out and completely refitted with new furniture, carpet and paint to make it a safer 
work environment which will cater for our needs years into the future. The areas of focus are 
to make maximum use of the space, to make it very welcoming and to also have a clear sense 
of identity as a Mary MacKillop school. Whilst there could be some disruption at the start of 
next year, the benefits will outweigh this and we will get a contemporary and practical work 
space for Barb, Jane and Sue. I also thank the ladies in the front office for their input into the 
design to make sure we get the best outcome possible. 

At the start of this year, two new verandahs were constructed at the front of the school. These 
were especially useful on rainy days as the students left the school to get picked up at the kiss 
‘n’ ride area. We also recarpeted the Year 3 and 4 classrooms as well as the St Joseph Centre. 
All rooms now look fantastic. The poles on the verandahs around the quadrangle near the 
library were rusted at their bases and needed replacing. This was done recently and the 
verandahs were painted in a fresh and light colour to help keep them in top condition.  

2020 will see the extension of the STEM enrichment program into Year 3 so now the 
program will be offered to Year 3, 4, 5 and 6 students. We will also be continuing the 
enrichment/specialist art program next year for the students in Years 3, 4, 5 and 6 which will 
be led by Mrs Tamara Bowman every Friday.  

I would like to thank the Board members for their support this year. We have made some big 
decisions and I appreciate the way in which everyone comes together in the best interests of 
our community. I also extend my gratitude to any Board and P&F members who are finishing 
their terms as well as those who have elected to stay on for next year. In particular, I would 
like to acknowledge Katie Rankin and Kirsty De Longis for their service to the Board and 
Taryn Prior, Joyce Jakob and Mel Carlson for serving on the Executive of the P&F. Your 
contributions have been significant as well as greatly appreciated. 

 The P&F have again provided valuable resources into all classrooms this year. They 
provided magnificent wellness resources and have been supportive of our Wastewise 
programme, purchasing resources for our gardens and vegetable patches around the school. 
All resources cost close to $20 000 combined and they will greatly enhance the quality of 
learning experiences our students will be exposed to. The P&F have done a great job of 
helping to build strong and positive relationships in our community as well as providing 



resources which are always greatly appreciated. The P&F have organised a range of fabulous 
activities once again this year, including an amazing carnival type family fun night at the 
beginning of the year, a quiz night and a range of other great community building activities 
throughout the year. 

I would now like to acknowledge the fantastic staff members at Mary MacKillop. They are 
all so dedicated and talented and I constantly receive positive feedback from the parents – 
which is a rare thing in our modern society. They are all a joy to work with and I have 
certainly appreciated their support this year. To all of you, I say thank you for all of your hard 
work and dedication. 

Sadly, Mrs Annette Healy has decided to retire after working on our Reading Recovery and 
support programmes for many years. I wish her and her husband all the very best for the 
future as they now can do whatever they want, whenever they want! 

Mrs Loretta Hutcheson has decided that after 15 years here at Mary Mac, it is time to take on 
a new challenge and she has been appointed as the Assistant Principal at Padbury Catholic 
Primary School from the start of next year. Needless to say, this will be a huge loss for our 
community and Loretta will be sadly missed. Her contribution to Mary Mac has been 
enormous over a long period of time and she is a greatly loved member of the team. Loretta is 
highly respected by all students, parents and staff members as she has done so much to build 
relationships as she quietly goes about her business behind the scenes making sure that 
everything is alright and that everyone is happy. I’m sure Padbury will love her as much as 
we do. Our loss is their gain! 

Mrs Jane Landells has decided to take a sea change for the next twelve months as she and her 
family move to Albany. Also leaving us this year is Mrs Sue Curtis who has been appointed 
to St Elizabeth’s in Hocking where she can continue her eco warrior work. Mr Paul Cranley 
will be returning to Mary Mac next year after spending this year at Newman College teaching 
secondary RE. Also returning to Mary Mac is Mrs Sonja Robertson who has spent the past 
few years working in the Pilbara. We look forward to welcoming both Paul and Sonja back to 
our community. 

I’m very happy to welcome Mrs Jacki Tucker as our new Assistant Principal into our 
beautiful community. Jacki comes from St Lawrence’s in Balcatta, where she has been the 
Assistant Principal for the past three years. I’m sure you will also make her welcome.  

Whilst the whole staff has been outstanding this year, I would like to make special mention of 
Loretta Hutcheson, Lisa Liebregts, Sue Haynes, Barb Burton and Jane Coniglio. They have 
done a huge amount of work behind the scenes to make sure this school runs as well as it 
does. I thank them also for their counsel and openness to implementing strategies to make 
Mary MacKillop the best place it possibly can be. 

 

 Laurie Bechelli  


